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By:
Council Members Lopez, Freed, Henry, Moskowitz, Reed, Carrion, DiBrienza and Rodriguez

TITLE:





Resolution calling upon the Metropolitan Transportation Authority to relieve overcrowding at the First Avenue subway station of the L train by constructing a second subway entrance at Avenue A and 14th Street to permit access to the eastern end of the platform.
BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS:

The section of the East Village that lies east of First Avenue has long sought improved access to the New York City subway system.  The nearest subway entrances are at First Avenue and 14th Street for the L line and First Avenue and Houston Street for the F train.  Yet 14th Street east of First Avenue and the area immediately south and north are densely populated. The high rise housing developments in the neighborhood suggest one source of ridership – Stuyvesant Town, Compos Plaza, Tanya Towers, Haven Plaza, Village East Towers, and the Jacob Riis Houses – and the pool of potential riders is increasing as new apartment buildings are being built on vacant lots and many of the community gardens in the neighborhood.  Mass transit use is on the increase in this neighborhood.

The 14th Street stop of the L train at First Avenue has only one subway exit – at the western end of the platform on First Avenue.  In three years, the number of subway riders entering this station has increased 25%.  According to information provided by MTA NYC Transit, on an average weekday in 1997, 9,996 passengers paid a fare at this station.  By 1999, the number had reached 12,518.  Subway ridership in general has continued to increase, so it is fair to assume the average number of daily users of this subway stop is higher.  The method of calculation is conservative as it counts only those riders who pay to use the subway, and does not include the passengers who exit.  Yet as the first subway stop in Manhattan, it affords many Queens residents the opportunity transfer to the First Avenue bus.  Transferees from the L line can use the bus to reach Bellevue and NYU Medical Center, the United Nations, mid-town offices and the medical facilities along York Avenue.  In total, the actual number of users of the single subway entrance at First Avenue probably exceeds 20,000 on an average day.  

For many years residents of this neighborhood have sought a second subway entrance through which passengers would exit at Avenue A.  The construction of this exit is a straightforward process if there are no utilities underneath the street.  A very rough estimate of the cost, in this most optimistic scenario, is $1,000,000.  On the other hand, if many utilities must be moved, then the cost may increase dramatically.

UPDATE:
Resolution No. 130 was passed by the Transportation Committee at its meeting of November 14, 2000 by a vote of five in the affirmative, none in the negative with no abstentions.
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